RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 18 FEBRUARY 2010 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Cape, Mrs Clarke (substitute for Councillor Knapton), Mrs Geddes, Hendry, Layden, Ms Quilter (substitute for Councillor Hendry)  and Mrs Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson – Finance Portfolio Holder


Councillor B Earp – Performance and Development Portfolio Holder
ROSP.16/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Hendry and Knapton.
ROSP.17/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted at this meeting.
ROSP.18/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on the 7 January 2010 and 26 January 2010 be noted.
ROSP.19/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
ROSP.20/10
AGENDA
A Member queried why report CE.09/10 – Leased Car Schemes and Associated Allowances – was included in Part B of the agenda.  The Assistant Director (Governance) (Mr Lambert) advised that initially the report may have identified members of staff who were affected by the findings of the report.  Mr Lambert further advised that the report may have held information relating to the financial or business affairs of any individual or the authority.  
It was moved and seconded that the report should be considered in public as much of the information was already in the public arena.  A Member believed that there was nothing in the report that would impinge on any individual.  A vote was taken and agreed unanimously that the report be considered in public.
There was some discussion around the change of time of the Panel.  The Chairman advised that the time had been changed as he, and the Portfolio Holder, had been required to attend a meeting at the County Council that would have clashed with the original time of the Panel.  
ROSP.21/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.05/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Also included was the latest version of the work programme and details of Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel.

Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 February to 31 May 2010 had been published on 18 January 2010.  Ms Edwards advised that all issues on the Forward Plan relevant to the Panel had been included on the Work Programme.
· The Task Group were progressing with the scrutiny review on the Authority’s Use of Consultants and planned to submit a report to the Panel at its meeting on 1 April 2010.

· At the Special meeting to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance Members resolved to have more frequent special meetings to undertake the scrutiny of the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan.  It was suggested that the special meetings were held at 5.00pm on the same dates as the meetings of the Carlisle renaissance Board.  The suggested dates for the remainder of 2010 were 14 June, 13 September and 13 December.  Members also requested that project specific workshops were arranged and a programme of workshops was being put together by the Director of Carlisle Renaissance.
· The next meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group would take place on Monday 1 March 2010.

· All Scrutiny Members had been sent an e-mail asking if they had any particular issues that they wanted discussed in the Annual Report.  Members were invited to give their views at the meeting.  A draft of the Annual Report would be considered at the Panel’s final meeting of the Civic Year on 1 April 2010.

With regard to the Work Programme Ms Edwards queried whether the item on Caldew Riverside Development would still be considered following recent development with the university.  The Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) advised that the matter was being discussed in Joint Management Team (JMT) and that she would advise the Panel of the decision after JMT.  

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

(2) That the Chief Executive advise the Panel on the decision of JMT on the Caldew Riverside Development.

(3) That the special meetings of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance take place at 5pm on 14 June, 13 September and 13 December 2010.
ROSP.22/10
LEASED CAR SCHEMES AND ASSOCIATED



ALLOWANCES
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.09/10 which included a report commissioned from the North West Employers following the determination of the Executive to investigate and review the leased car schemes.

Mr Hewitt, North West Employers, gave an overview of the findings of the North West Employers in relation to the work carried out by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  Mr Hewitt explained that he had used the Task and Finish Group report and the 2006 Audit report, which were both good and useful reports, as a basis for his report.  
Mr Hewitt outlined the reasons why employers provided car schemes or car allowances.  The City Council operated two lease car schemes and Mr Hewitt explained the options available to the Council in respect of the Chief Officers Scheme and the Principal Officers Scheme.

Mr Hewitt added that the report outlined options for Essential User Allowances and the possible introduction of a carbon limit on leased cars.

Dr Gooding outlined the background to the report and explained that the report from North West Employers addressed the issues raised by Members.  The Strategic Management Team had considered the report and their observations on key points were outlined to the Panel.

Dr Gooding explained that the report had been considered by the Employment Panel at its meeting on 1 February 2010 and Minute Excerpt EMP.12/10 had been circulated to Members.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

A Member stated that it was important to recognise the work undertaken by Scrutiny on the Lease Cars Scheme which had acted as a catalyst for the presentation at the meeting.
A Member queried why the North West Employers Organisation had been commissioned to write the report.  Dr Gooding advised that the Panel had requested an update following the report’s consideration at Executive and Employment Panel.  
Ms Mooney advised that although Employment Panel had requested information on the lease car scheme for Chief Officers and the Chief Executive, the report encompassed everything and all the information had been considered by the Employment Panel.  Ms Mooney believed it would have been inappropriate to ask officers to write a report that affected their own terms and conditions of employment and therefore it was passed to the North West Employers Organisation who undertake work for local authorities.  The report had been commissioned by Ms Mooney with the support of the Finance Portfolio Holder.  

A Member asked Mr Hewitt whether he had looked at similar schemes in other authorities.  Mr Hewitt replied that evidence pointed to lease car schemes being a useful incentive for recruitment and retention of senior staff.  Following changes in tax allowances some authorities had offered higher salaries instead of a leased car scheme.
The Portfolio Holder advised that initially he had believed that the preferred option would have been not to have a leased car scheme for any member of staff but following the report had come to the conclusion that the Council would be justified in retaining a lease car scheme for Chief Officers.  They could opt to take a salary increase of approximately 9% instead of a lease car.  
A Member asked whether the situation regarding lease cars was similar in the private sector.  Mr Hewitt replied that there were fewer people taking lease cars as most companies had fleet cars to ensure uniformity and reliability of cars.
A Member was concerned that some members of staff may have been negatively affected by the Pay and Workforce Strategy and now may have to face losing their car as part of the review.  Dr Gooding advised that the Council were aware of the sensitivities surrounding the car lease scheme and that it had been decided not to look at the car lease scheme as part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy.  However, Dr Gooding now believed that there could be a situation where two members of staff were on equal pay but one could have a lease car and the other not.  Dr Gooding did not believe that was a fair situation and that was part of the consideration taken for phasing out the scheme.  Dr Gooding advised that the perception of phasing out the scheme for Principal Officers but retaining the scheme for Chief Officers would have to be carefully managed.

A Member asked who oversaw Market Factor Supplement schemes.  Dr Gooding replied that market Factor policies were part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy, that they were only agreed by the Senior Management Team, reviewed every 2 years and refreshed if necessary by Senior Management Team.
A Member asked what would happen to those members of staff who currently have a lease car that would be up for renewal before the implementation of any revised scheme.  Dr Gooding replied that until a decision had been agreed by Council the scheme existed as it stood.

The Finance Portfolio Holder advised that there were clear criteria and policies around market Factor Supplements and that they were not linked in any way to any car lease scheme.

The Finance Portfolio Holder thanked the Panel for considering the issues and believed that the work undertaken by the Panel had added value to the process.

RESOLVED – That the Panel receive a report in August 2010 following consultation and the presentation to the Employment Panel of a costed project plan to implement the required changes.
ROSP.23/10
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE
(a) EX.013/10 – Budget Scrutiny
Minute Excerpt, EX.013/10 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 18 January 2010 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Panel.

The Executive had decided:
“That the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel be informed that:

1. the Executive accepted that there should be more opportunities for all non-Executive Members to be involved within the development of the Budget, and would look to address this during next year’s budget process.

2. the issue of how the public could be better involved in developing the budget and participatory budgeting had been touched upon at the Panel meeting and the Executive would look at ways of achieving the same.

3. if resources allowed, the draft budget be accompanied by a more accessible executive summary-type document.

4. the Executive was not aware that the Constitution had to be amended in order that joint meetings may take place, but would take advice on the matter.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed.

(b) EX.017/10 – Refreshing the Community Plan
Minute Excerpt EX.017/10 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 18 January 2010.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive received Report PPP.02/10 and emphasised the importance of ensuring that the timetable afforded the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny the opportunity to provide input on the refresh of the Community Plan.

2.
That the Community; Environment and Economy; and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panels be requested to consider and comment upon the refreshed Community Plan in due course.”
RESOLVED – That the Panel looked forward to the opportunity to input on the refresh of the Community Plan.

ROSP.24/10
SCRUTINY OF TRANSFORMATION

The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.08/10 which outlined the approach to Transformation and proposed the nature of Scrutiny involvement throughout the process.

Dr Gooding reminded Members that the Council had saved nearly £1m from the recurring budget for 2009/10 and needed to do the same for the next two years to give a total reduction of the operating costs of the Council of £3m.  He added that the logistics of saving this much money meant that substantial and unpopular decisions about resources had to be taken in a timely fashion.  It would not be possible or appropriate to scrutinise every proposed saving and alternative in great detail and so the work of Scrutiny would have to be targeted accordingly.

Dr Gooding explained that a sensible way forward would be for Scrutiny Panels to use a risk-based approach to identify those elements of transformation where there was likely to be a high impact.  This was similar to the way in which, for example, Internal Audit identified areas for their attention.  Members were familiar with the risk scoring system that the Council used and this could be applied, by Members, to elements of Transformation in order to prioritise their work.  It had been made clear by Scrutiny Panels in the past that they did not consider it a role of Scrutiny to identify savings, so the work of the panels would be most productive concentrated on managing the impact of savings.

Dr Gooding explained the overall strategic approach to Transformation and how it would enable Scrutiny Panels to measure the delivery of Transformation against the intended outcomes (primarily financial savings) and help ensure a consistency of approach throughout the process.

Dr Gooding added that Scrutiny Panels had an important role to play in monitoring the delivery of actions and savings determined by the Transformation Programme.  He suggested that the Resources Panel monitored the delivery of savings against targets throughout the financial year and all Panels monitored the management of change and its impact in their particular areas of interest.  It was proposed that this element of scrutinising Transformation would be addressed through monitoring of the Corporate Plan.  It was important to be aware that there were two sets of related targets to be monitored.  Firstly the identification of sufficient savings to deliver the required budget reductions, and secondly the fulfilment of those identified savings by delivering change.
In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

A Member asked for a copy of the minutes of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s meeting be circulated to Members of the Panel.
A Member asked how the screening of issues would work in practice.  The Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) responded that the concern had been raised by other Members and that Members had expressed a wish to see all issues and then decide which to scrutinise.  A Member explained that Community Overview & Scrutiny Panel had agreed to view a draft overview of the proposals and sift relevant proposals at a separate meeting then pass them to the Scrutiny Chairs Group for scrutiny.  

A Member believed there had been a lot of anxiety about the transformation process and that a workshop could be arranged to help Members to understand.  Ms Mooney replied that 3 workshops had been arranged for all Members and urged Members to participate.  

A Member asked whether there was any further information regarding the position of managers below Assistant Director level.  Ms Mooney responded that she would inform Members when the respective Managers were appointed.

A Member asked how Scrutiny could assess the new structure against the previous structure.  The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) advised that costings had been done for the old management team and the new showing the deleted posts and relevant figures.

A Member asked whether the Panel would scrutinise proposals directly relevant to the Panel or the transformation as a whole. Ms Mooney advised that there would be issues relevant to the Panel.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel monitor delivery of savings against the Transformation targets.

2) That the relevant Scrutiny Panels monitor the implementation of business change against the Transformation Plans and the Corporate Plan.

3) That the Scrutiny Chairs and Senior Officers met as required to enable the Chairs to prioritise specific areas of Transformation work in more detailed scrutiny.

ROSP.25/10
TRANSFORMATION: UPDATE ON CAPITALISATION 
DIRECTION
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report RD.76/09 providing details of the results of the capitalisation direction to the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) in respect to the transformation.

Mr Mason reminded Members that, as part of the 2009/10 budget cycle, a non-recurring budget provision of £2m was established to facilitate and fund any one-off costs associated with an internal management restructure.  Although initially identified as a revenue cost, it was anticipated that any statutory costs would be capitalised subject to DCLG approval.

During December 2009 the Council had submitted two applications to the DCLG in relation to the statutory costs incurred in respect of redundancy costs and pension fund costs.  The Council met the criteria needed to progress through the Gate 1 approval, with Gate 2 (and final) approvals being announced by the DCLG on 29 January 2010.

Mr Mason advised that DCLG has announced that the Council had been successful in both of its submissions, totalling £1,206,266.  He added that, subject to Executive and Council approval, it was proposed that this be charged to the 2009/10 capital programme with the corresponding credit or saving accruing to the revenue account being used to establish a Transformation Reserve to fund any future one-off transformation costs.  It was further proposed that management of the Reserve should rest with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and that approval to release funds from the reserve could only be given by the Executive.

In addition to the £1.2m capitalisation, it was also recommended that the residual balance of the initial £2m budget allocated for the management restructure (currently estimated at £142,075), be used to 'top up' the Transformation Reserve; and that any transformation savings achieved in excess of the original £175,000 budgeted for in 2009/10 (currently estimated at £123,506) be also used to 'top up' the Reserve.   The Reserve would then stand at approximately £1.5m as at 31 March 2010 and would be available to meet any future one-off transformation costs.

Mr Mason emphasised that in major transformation initiatives such as that embarked upon by the Council, there were always significant redundancy implications.  It was, therefore, critical to the success of the initiative that funds were earmarked for that purpose.  Members should be aware that if any one-off transformation costs were incurred in 2010/11 or in future years, further capitalisation directions may be applied for from the DCLG in order to relieve some of the pressure on the Council's reserves.  If approved by Members, capital resources would be used to fund the statutory costs, and the available capital receipts would reduce to the levels set out at Table 2 to the report (based on the 2010/11 budget proposals).

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.25/10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Executive noted the successful application and that, subject to Council agreement, £1.2m would now be charged to the Capital Programme in 2009/10, with a corresponding credit or saving accruing to the Revenue Account.

(2) That the impact on the availability of capital resources to fund any future schemes in accordance with Council priorities be noted.

(3) That the Executive approved the establishment and use of the Transformation Reserve in 2009/10, as set out in Report RD.76/09, to fund any future one-off transformational costs and approved the use of the Capitalisation Direction for recommendation to the City Council.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member reminded Mr Mason that a breakdown of the costs had been promised but not yet received.  Dr Gooding advised that a report clarifying what had been spent to date would be presented to the Panel at the next meeting.
A Member asked what the implications were of using the capital budget in that way, and whether it would be included in the MTFP or future capitalisation requests looked at on a case by case/year by year basis.  The Member was concerned that the capitalisation route would be seen as the only way forward.

A Member also had concerns about the figures shown in the table regarding capital receipts before and after capitalisation.  

Mr Mason advised that the MTFP gave a five year projections and that when the revenues reserves were built up in year 3-5 capitalisations may not be required and redundancy and pensions costs funded from revenue.
RESOLVED – That the report be noted.
ROSP.26/10
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY REVIEW UPDATE
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.10/10 which gave an update on the review of the Pay and Workforce Strategy.

Dr Gooding explained that the review of the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project that Members had considered on 7 January 2010 could have been interpreted as inferring that some Members may have contravened the code of conduct through their involvement in Job Evaluation.  Consequently the Deputy Chief Executive was asked by the Panel to unambiguously report back.

There had been some correspondence from Members to officers involved in Job Evaluation urging action in relation to a specific post holder.  Although Members must not use their position to secure advantage for individuals, that was made clear during exchanges of correspondence, and there had been no breach of the Members’ Code of Conduct.  That should have been made clear in the report Members considered at the last meeting.

Members were concerned that the original document was still available to the public and asked whether the original could be amended or a link to the original placed so the public are aware that there had been no breach of the Members’ Code of Conduct.  Dr Gooding agreed to discuss with Committee Services.
RESOLVED – (1) That the Panel noted that there had been no breaches of the Members’ Code of Conduct in relation to Job Evaluation
(2) That Dr Gooding discuss with Committee Services whether a link could be put onto the system to direct people to Report CE.10/10.

ROSP.27/10
FUTURE OF INTERNAL AUDIT SERVICES
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report RD.69/09 concerning the future of Internal Audit Services.

Mr Mason outlined for Members details of the key drivers and proposed benefits of the Shared Audit Service; a summary of delivery options considered; proposed principles underlying the Shared Service; timescale for implementation; efficiency savings identified; and staff consultation undertaken.

With regard to the benefits of the Shared Audit Service, he stated that the Council would benefit from the greater expertise in delivering the Council's Audit Plan due to the proposed larger and more robust internal audit service.  Carlisle's (and Copeland's) experienced audit staff would be an asset to the shared service arrangements in undertaking actual audit work.  The County Council would bring a significant amount of management experience at Audit Manager and Principal Auditor level.  The Council currently only had a part-time Audit Manager resource.  However, under the shared service proposals, it would have a full-time Principal Auditor and a 0.5 FTE Audit Manager.  Therefore, the shared service initiative would greatly benefit through the TUPE transfer of the Council's operational audit team, whilst the Council would be gaining a significant management resource.

Mr Mason drew Members' attention to the latest draft of the Internal Audit Shared Service Business Case, a copy of which was appended to the report.  

In conclusion, Mr Mason advised that the Project Board considered that a shared Internal Audit Service, hosted by Cumbria County Council, would provide the most robust audit arrangement, with the scope for improved performance with modest savings initially but with the potential for longer term savings through further rationalisation of the management structures.  He added that delivery of shared services across Councils required commitment, co-operation and much detailed and sustained work.  The shared service proposal for Internal Audit Services provided a critical mass with opportunities to benefit from a robust service to all participants.

The Audit Committee had on 15 January 2010 considered the matter (AUC.14/10) and resolved:

"(1) That Report RD.69/09 and the additional information set out in the Addendum thereto be noted.

(2) That, further to their deliberations on the future of Internal Audit Services, the Audit Committee recommended to the Executive:

(a)  That an Audit Plan be put in place by 31 March 2010.

(b)  That, should the Executive wish to endorse the proposed Internal Audit Shared Service, TUPE arrangements for the transfer of the Council's operational Audit Team should apply.

(c) That timescales for implementation of the proposed Shared Service initiative be clearly identified."

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.24/10) considered the matter and decided:

“That the Executive endorsed the proposal to enter into a shared Internal Audit Service for recommendation to the City Council.”
In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

Members were concerned about the timescales involved and asked whether sufficient time had been given to consultation.  Mr Mason advised that some consultation/discussions had taken place and that staff were now considering the proposal in greater detail.  Mr Mason explained that, as was the case in the ICT shared service, governance issues would still be worked on after 1 April 2010.  
Mr Mason advised that from 1 April 2010 the County Council would provide management resources, although the internal audit services would continue to be employed by the City Council until governance and TUPE arrangements were finalised.
RESOLVED – That the Panel were concerned about the timescales involved and had no further comment for Council on 2 March 2010.
ROSP.28/10
BUDGET MONITORING

(a)
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT: APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted the Revenue Budget Overview and Monitoring Report for April to December 2009 (RD.74/09).  He outlined the overall budget position and the monitoring and control of expenditure against budget allocations, together with the exercise of virement on a regular basis.  He further outlined details of balance sheet management issues, a number of high risk budgets, performance management and progress against the Comprehensive Spending Review 2007 efficiency statement.

He informed Members that the overall position, based on current projections, suggested that:

- the year end position was anticipated to be £817,400 under spent, of which likely carry forward requests of £433,800 had been identified;

- the net underspend available to repair the Council's depleted Revenue reserves was being estimated at £383,600;

- greater savings in 2009/10 on the Transformation initiative at £298,506 against the budget of £175,000; and

- most of the Council's high risk income streams were performing better than expected, i.e. Car Parking, Development Control, Land Charges and Tullie House, although it was premature to suggest that the recession was coming to an end.

Mr Mason then highlighted and reported on a number of key issues, including Vacancy Management and Salary Turnover Savings.  The main variances in the Directorates' budget were also set out in the report.

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.34/10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Executive noted the budgetary and performance position of the City Council up to December 2009;

(2) Noted the potential forecast and year end position for 2009/10; and 

(3) Noted the planned efficiencies.”
In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member was concerned that Carlisle Renaissance was included in the report.  Mr Mason advised that the City Council were the accounting body for Carlisle Renaissance.  
RESOLVED: That the Panel note the report.
ROSP.29/10
CAPITAL BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING 


REPORT: APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report RD.73/09 on the budgetary position of the City Council's capital programme for the period April to December 2009.  He outlined for Members the overall budget position of the various Directorates and the financing of the 2009/10 Capital Programme.
The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.35/10) considered the matter and noted the budgetary position and performance aspects of the Capital Programme.

RESOLVED – That the Panel noted the report.
ROSP.30/10
USE OF RESOURCES
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) presented the Use of Resources Report for the 2008/09 audit which summarised the Audit Commission’s key findings from their assessment of how Carlisle City Council was managing and using its resources to deliver value for money and better and sustainable outcomes for local people.  

Mr Mason informed Members that the use of resources (UoR) assessment for 2008/09 was more demanding than previous assessments as the Key Lines of Enquiry (KLOE) were more broadly based that previously and embraced wider resource issues, such as workforce planning.  The KLOE focussed more on value for money achievements, outputs and outcomes, rather than on processes.

The Council’s use of resources theme scores for managing finances, governing the business, and managing its human resources, had been assessed as Level 2 – performing adequately.  Mr Mason summarised in some detail the Audit Commission’s findings and headline messages in that regard.  He particularly highlighted to Members a major concern that the capital programme was historically significantly underspent against budget, with underspending in 2008/09 being £4.1m (42%).  Links between the in year financial monitoring of the capital programme and the outturn financial position needed to be improved.  It was unclear from the capital monitoring reports whether the Council had a problem with the delivery of the capital programme or with the profiling and monitoring of expenditure.

Although the Council managed a five year programme of service reviews, it did not routinely evaluate all alternative service delivery options for some services.  That needed to be looked at.

In conclusion, the report outlined for Members the recommendations set out in the Action Plan attached at Appendix 2.

The Audit Committee had on 15 January 2010 (AUC.09./10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Use of Resources Report 2008/09 be received.

(2) That the attention of the Executive and the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel be drawn to the recommendations contained within the Action Plan attached at Appendix 2 to the 2008/09 Use of Resources Report and, in particular, R1, R5 and R6.”
The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.29/10) considered the matter and received the report and noted that the Use of Resources Report 2008/09 was to be submitted to the meeting of the City Council for consideration.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member asked when the review of the profiling and resourcing of the annual capital programme would be available for scrutiny.  Mr Mason advised that the project managers were currently putting the case together and getting the capital programme profiled.  
A Member believed there was some misunderstanding around whether monies not spent could be carried over.  Mr Mason advised that the current culture was that if a project was not delivered the money was made available.  

A Member asked how Members could be involved to check that the money allocated for projects was being spent appropriately.  Dr Gooding advised that previously the Capital Projects Board looked at projects but due to a number of the group having left the authority the Senior Management Team had no clear responsibility for the capital projects.  He advised that a new group – the Project Assurance Group – had met for the first time the previous day and that a report outlining the Terms of Reference of the Group would be presented to the Panel and then reports on the business of the Group presented on a six monthly basis.

A Member was concerned that in the past, supplementary documents had been produced and scrutiny of the projects had stopped.  Dr Gooding advised that the new Group would ensure that did not happen in future.  Mr Mason advised that there could still be underspends, on projects as many projects relied on 3rd parties for funding, but stressed that if there were to be any underspend that information would be explained in the reports to Panel.  

Dr Gooding explained that only significant projects would be included in the update reports and while they may not be capital projects they may have significantly high impact upon the Council.
A Member asked when the Panel would be able to scrutinise the risk management and weaknesses in governance arrangements in partnership working.  Mr Mason advised that the Use of Resources Project team were working on that issue and would report back to the Panel.

A Member queried whether staff and Members understanding of ethical governance and fraud awareness had improved.  Mr Mason advised that a self-help question and answer session, mainly for staff, was being developed.  Mr Mason added that he would discuss the issue with the Use of Resources Project team to determine whether it was appropriate for Member training.  The Member believed that if there was a lack of knowledge training should be made available and included in the induction for new Members.  Mr Mason advised that the next Use of Resources report would indicate whether there had been any improvement and that training would be provided if there was not.  

A Member was concerned that the authority had dropped from level 3 to level 2.  Mr Mason advised that the current process was more demanding and that had made it difficult for smaller authorities to retain their level.  He was confident the authority would regain their level 3 status in the medium term.
RESOLVED – (1) That the Panel welcomed the report
(2) That the Terms of Reference for the Project Assurance Group be provided at the next meeting of the Panel together with an update on Corporate Projects under the remit of the Group.  The update would continue to be received by the Panel on a 6-monthly basis.
ROSP.31/10
NEW CORPORATE PLAN 2010-2013
The Policy and Performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted report PPP.07/10 presenting the first draft of the new Corporate Plan 2010-2013.

Mr O’Keeffe reported that the Corporate Plan 2007-2010 would be closed with the Annual Report for 2009, the publication of which would conclude the period of review of the priorities and their implementation.  

Members were requested to consider and comment upon the presentation and content of the draft Plan with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the way the Council delivered services to its local communities; consider how the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, would assist the programme of transformation and financial challenges anticipated over the period 2010-2013; and refer the draft plan to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consultation.

The Executive had on 18 January 2010 (EX.008./10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1)
That the Executive had considered the presentation and content of the draft Plan with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the way the Council delivered services to its local communities.

(2)
That the Executive had considered how the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, assisted the programme of transformation and financial challenges anticipated over the period 2010-2013.

(3)
That the draft New Corporate Plan 2010-2013 be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consultation.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member asked what statistical evidence there was to support the positive statements relating to Carlisle as the regional capital for Cumbria.  Mr O’Keeffe stated that although the performance measures were not convincing he had worked with the Assistant Director and, because elements of the Plan were believed to be positive, the aspirational statement had been included in the report.
A Member was concerned that considering the situation regarding the university some of the information countered such a claim.  Mr O’Keeffe advised that he was in a situation where he wanted to re-state the growth points but was finding it difficult to find the correct language to continue the aspirations when the Council had not achieved its stretch targets.

A Member asked who carried out the assessments and where the evidence had come from.  Mr O’Keeffe advised that he had used a lot of evidence from organisations who had carried out assessments, such as the Primary Care Trust who had carried out assessments of social care.  Mr O’Keeffe stated that each authority had a different approach to creating assessments.  The Member believed that as the Plan was owned by the City Council there should be reference to indicate where the evidence had come from.  

A Member was concerned that the report implied that the City Council had built 104 additional homes when it would have been more accurate to say that developers had built 104 additional homes in Carlisle.

A Member asked about the place survey and asked how many people had been included in the survey and from which part of the City.  Mr O’Keeffe advised that a large sample was used from across the City and that he could break the figures down to indicate different areas.  

A Member asked whether the situation regarding the university would affect the proposed development of the Sands Centre.  Dr Gooding advised that the project was still ongoing and that there would still be involvement from the university and that the City Council would not commit to any scheme until there was a financial model for the proposal.
RESOLVED – (1) That the Panel welcomed the early report but were concerned that the aspirational information may not be borne out 
(2) That future reports indicate more evidence to back up statements and figures

ROSP.32/10
2010/11 PERFORMANCE FRAMEWORK

The Policy and Performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted report PPP.10/10 which provided an update on the redevelopment of Carlisle City Council’s Performance Framework in line with the new priorities of Economy and Local Environment and the ongoing work on a new Corporate Plan.

Mr O’Keeffe reminded Members that the City Council collected and monitored a range of Performance Indicators and Management Information through the Covalent Performance Management System.  Performance report had been considered by the Strategic Management Team on a monthly basis, the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Panels on a quarterly basis and included in an annual report.  The frequency with which the Council monitored and reported individual indicators varied, so the makeup of the reports had been quite different.

Mr O’Keeffe outlined the different information used to monitor performance and what information was regularly included in performance reports.  He added that where the Council was the responsible reporting body, national Indicators were reported to national government through a variety of mechanisms and the submissions were subject to validation and inspection by the Audit Commission.

He explained that data quality and performance management had been incorporated into one of the Key Lines of Enquiry (KLOE) for Use of Resources and as part of the Organisational Assessment element of Comprehensive Area Assessment.

Mr O’Keeffe reported that 2010/11 would be the City Council’s first full year under the new priorities and a review of the content and structure of the performance framework was essential to ensure that the Council effectively monitored performance against the priorities, as well as its corporate health and other service standards and to ensure that the Council satisfied and exceeded the requirements of external inspection.
Mr O’Keeffe explained that the Appendix in the report showed the Council’s available performance indicators and management information reorganised and restructured and demonstrated a number of format changes that had been made to the standard performance reporting template.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member was concerned that previously there had been a presentation from officers to assist Members to understand the report.  The Member suggested holding a workshop as soon as possible.  Mr O’Keeffe agreed that would be useful and that it should be open to all Scrutiny Panels.  

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder requested an invitation to the workshop.
RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted
(2) That a workshop be arranged open to all Scrutiny Members and consideration to given to inviting the Performance and Development Portfolio Holder.  

ROSP.33/10 – CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, YEAR TO DATE, APRIL – DECEMBER 2009
The Policy and Performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted report PPP.06/10 presenting the performance of the Council for the third quarter 2009/10.  

Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that the report was the first quarterly report under the new priorities of 'Economy' and 'Local Environment', commenting that the City Council continued to develop its performance management framework in order to ensure an evidence base for decision making.

The Policy and Performance Manager highlighted the reduction in the sickness absence and fly tipping figures

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.032./10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Executive had considered the information contained within Report PPP.06/10 with a view to seeking continuous improvement in how the Council managed performance and monitored its new priorities.

(2) That the Executive had given consideration to the manner by which current performance and satisfaction levels informed the Transformation Programme and budget process.

(3) That the report be made available to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.”
In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member was concerned that a lot of work had been done with managers regarding Return to Work interviews and was concerned that with so many new managers in post there may be a reduction in the number of interviews being carried unless monitored.  
The Member asked whether the figures for long term sickness had reduced due to people leaving the authority through medical retirement or some other reason.  Mr O’Keeffe explained that he was not able to answer but would include the information in the next report.  Mr O’Keeffe advised that at the end of the financial year he would be able to look at the last 2 years and report back to the Panel.  

Members agreed it was no longer necessary to arrange the sickness absence Task and Finish Group at that time as Performance continued to improve and that it would be removed from the Work Programme.  The Panel would continue to monitor the Sickness Indicators through scrutiny of quarterly performance information.  
RESOLVED – (1) That the Panel noted the report.
(2) That the Panel would continue to manage Sickness Performance through the quarterly performance reports and would no longer require exception reports

(3)That the Sickness Absence Task and Finish Group be removed from the Work Programme

ROSP.34/10 

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against each minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

ROSP.35/10
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING 


REPORT: APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009 (CONFIDENTIAL 

RATING MATTER)
 (Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3)

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report RD.74/09 (Part B) attaching a Briefing Note in respect of a confidential rating matter.

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 considered the matter and noted that the expenditure of £73,393.50 was contained within the overall under and overspends as set out in section 5.2 of report RD.74/09.
RESOLVED – That the Panel noted the report
ROSP.36/10
MEMBERS’ COMMENTS
A Member moved that a letter should be sent to Councillor Knapton expressing the Panel’s good wishes during his recent illness.  Members agreed that a letter would be sent from the Chairman on behalf of the Committee.
(Meeting ended at 5:00pm)

